








Amey W. Marrella
Commissioner

STATE OF CONNECTICUT
DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

79 ELM STREET HARTFORD. CT 06106-5127

PHONE: 860-424-3001

January 31,2011

Mr. H. Curtis Spalding
Regional Administrator
EPA New England, Region 1
5 Post Office Square - Suite 100
Boston, MA 02109-3912

Subject: Environmental Merit Award Nomination
North Haven Citizens’ Advisory Committee; Annette and Rico Gattilia

Dear Administrator Spalding:

The Connecticut Department of Environmental Protection (CTDEP) supports the
Environmental Merit Award nomination of the North Haven Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAP)
and two of its founding members, Annette and Rico Gattilia, who worked for 30 years for the
cleanup and redevelopment of the 78-acre former Pharmacia & Upjohn property along the
Quinnipiac River in North Haven, Connecticut.

Located on the banks of the Quinnipiac River, the 78-acre former Upjohn property was used
for industrial manufacturing from the mid-1800s through 1993. The site soil, groundwater, and
river sediments became contaminated through historical releases of manufacturing process wastes
and wastewater treatment residuals to manufacturing areas, former lagoons, waste piles and the
river. Companies conducting historical industrial operations included Stiles Company, Burndy
Corporation, Carwin Chemical Company, and the Upjohn Company.

In 1979, North Haven residents Annette and Rico Gattilia first raised concerns about potential
site contamination and odors related to the Upjohn Company operation at 41 Stiles Lane, in North
Haven. In 1995, the First Selectman of the Town of North Haven established the North Haven
Citizens" Advisory Panel (CAP) to formally serve as a conduit between the community. Pharmacia
& Upjohn Company. then owner of the Site. CTDEP and USEPA. Annette and Rico Gattilia were
tbunding members of the CAP, along with Miriam Brody. David Monz, Hugh Davis. Tom Roberts
and several other residents.

From 1995 to 2010. the CAP met repeatedly with corporate representatives, as well as CTDEP
and USEPA. to understand and comment on the site investigation and remedy selection process.
Communicating the vision of multiple stakeholder groups, the CAP worked closely with Pfizer Inc,
now owner of the Site, to develop a reuse plan that incorporated both commercial redevelopment
and ecological restoration. As a remedy decision neared, the CAP worked closely with Pfizer to
develop and implement a stakeholder outreach program designed to educate and inform a broad
sector of the community about the upcoming remedy decision. In 2010, a significant milestone was
reached when a site-wide remedy was selected for the Pharmacia & Upjohn Company Site by the
USEPA and CTDEP.
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The Gattilias’ consistent efforts in raising public awareness helped ensure the community was
informed and an appropriate remedy identified for the site. I congratulate Annette and Rico Gatillia
and the North Haven Citizens’ Advisory Panel in receiving this well deserved nomination and I
appreciate their efforts toward preservation of an important part of Connecticut while allowing its
continued economic vitality.

Yours truly,

Amey W. Marrella
Commissioner

AWM/dr





 
State of Connecticut 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
STATE CAPITOL 

HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106-1591 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
January 27, 2011 
 
Dear EPA Region One, 
 
This letter supports the Environmental Merit Award nomination of the North Haven 
Citizens' Advisory Committee (CAP) and two of its founding members, Annette and Rico 
Gattilia, who worked unceasingly for more than 30 years for the cleanup and 
redevelopment of the 78-acre former Upjohn property along the Quinnipiac River in 
North Haven, Connecticut.  
 
This husband-and-wife team of citizen activists have been aggressively protecting their 
town of North Haven, and the surrounding region, from toxic chemicals for decades.  
They are elderly and more limited in their activism now, but still speak up when the need 
arises to protect their community and the marshes of the Quinnipiac River.  The 
persistent voice of the Gatillias is the number one reason the former Upjohn facility 
received hazardous site designation and is finally being cleaned up by the new owners, 
Pharmacia (Pfizer). 
 
The Gatillias made a powerful impression in the late 1970’s when they refused to accept 
any official excuse for continued hazardous pollution by the Upjohn Corporation.  They 
wanted it stopped, immediately.  Rico and Annette objected both to the air emissions and 
the then-common practice of dumping solvents and long-lived organic compounds into 
unlined pits in the marsh.  Although not formally trained in pollution prevention, the 
Gatillias knew instinctively that haphazard disposal in a watershed area was harmful to 
them and to the larger environment.    
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As a community organizer at that time, I worked alongside the Gatillias and remember 
some raucous public hearings at which Rico and Annette stood bravely at the microphone 
and made clear there was nothing more important than human and environmental 
health—it was greater than the economy, the local tax base, and the profitability of a 
local business.  They spoke clearly, strongly and with great passion. 
 
The couple won their first victories when the emissions were controlled and the practice 
of dumping persistent organic chemicals halted.  Upjohn ceased operations and the 
heavily contaminated site was acquired by Pfizer (now Pharmacia).  The Gatillias wanted 
more: removal of all contaminated sediment in Upjohn’s on-site disposal cells.  Some of 
us believed granting their last demand for transfer of tons of waste off-site might be more 
disruptive to the marsh and release more toxics than on-site treatment of the hazardous 
waste.  With their usual tough questions, Rico and Annette and their committee 
scrutinized the proposal to treat the material by bringing it to the surface and running the 
contaminants through a sophisticated treatment plant, and satisfied themselves that the 
method would work.   
 
The Gatillias are in their 80’s now and Annette is growing frail.  It is harder for them to 
attend public hearings and speak out—but a good cause will still draw their attention, and 
with great effort they will be there.  This past year, Rico and Annette investigated the 
potential use of moderately contaminated soil from the Remington factory in Hamden for 
landfill cover at another notorious site in the marsh, the tire pond in Hamden and North 
Haven.  They were upset that officials had quietly struck a deal for use of the soil on the 
closed disposal site containing millions of tires, but North Haven residents didn’t know 
about it.   
 
I cannot think of a more appropriate recipient of the U.S. EPA Region 1 Environmental 
Merit Award than the Citizens’ Advisory Committee and the gadfly team of Annette and 
Rico Gatillia.  I hope the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency will honor this persistent 
couple who changed their town and region for the better with this award.  Feel free to call 
me at 203-269- 8378 (h) or 203-430-0921 (cell) if you need further information. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Mary Mushinsky 
State Representative 85th District (Wallingford, CT) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



       15 Cella Terrace 
       North Haven, CT 06473 
       203-239-1913 & janet.mccarty@usa.net 
 

Mr. H. Curtis Spalding 
Regional Administrator 
EPA New England, Region 1  
5 Post Office Square - Suite 100  
Boston, MA 02109-3912 
 

       January 20, 2011 
 

Dear Administrator Spalding: 
 

 I am writing in support of Annette and Rico Gattilia’s nomination for the Environmental Merit 
Award because they are an inspiration to me and because they have dedicated more than 30 years to 
fighting for our town and the people of Connecticut. We all owe a great deal to Annette and Rico. They 
have been pioneers in the fight to safeguard our environment. Also, they were early architects of a much-
duplicated grassroots organization founded to energize and educate the public about a hazardous pollution 
problem in their hometown – and they have been remarkably successful. North Haven is a better place to 
live because of their decades of activism. We are safer and healthier because Annette and Rico refused to 
give up their fight for our environment. 
 

 In 1979, Annette and Rico formed the group, Concerned Citizens for the Environment (CCE), 
which is Connecticut’s oldest citizen’s environmental group (“A Citizen’s Guidebook for Environmental 
Action” by Judy Moulton, published in 1985). CCE’s goal was to compel the management of the local 
Upjohn Company in North Haven to stop contaminating our air, land and Quinnipiac River with their 
manufacturing toxins. The quest that Annette and Rico began in 1979 led them to meetings with federal, 
state and local government leaders, to the Board room in Upjohn’s corporate headquarters and to the 
formation in 1995 of another group, The North Haven Citizen’s Advisory Committee (CAP) which 
continues to oversee the clean–up and redevelopment of the former Upjohn site. 
 

 I met Annette and Rico in 1999 when I was first elected to the Board of Selectman. I was and 
remain impressed with their steadfast dedication to their goals. Annette is a powerhouse and worthy 
spokesperson for the people of North Haven – she does not mince her words. Rico is quiet and careful – 
he is not sidetracked by scientific jargon or corporate doublespeak. Together they have been tireless 
guardians of our environment.  
 

 As First Selectman, I represented North Haven in dealings with CAP and Pfizer, the current 
owners of the Upjohn site. The company was developing its final plan of remedy for the site and included 
CAP in formulating those plans, which have recently been accepted by the EPA and the DEP.  Once again 
Annette and Rico were instrumental in ensuring that the $143 million remedy included both site 
remediation and reuse. They were an invaluable resource for me and for Pfizer, which is why the remedy 
won town approval. 
 
 There is no question that North Haven is a fabulous town because of our environmental 
champions, Annette and Rico Gattilia.  
 
 

       Sincerely,  
 
 
 

       Janet M. McCarty 








